

 MINUTES
September 16, 2008, 11:30am – 1:30pm
	Present
	Brad Sims, Scott Higgins, Robert Kehrberg, Michael Dougherty, Melissa Wargo, Brian Railsback, Wendy Ford, Pat Brown, Dana Sally, Ronald Johnson, Beth Lofquist, Linda Stanford, Kyle Carter


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich



ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Minutes
	The minutes of the August 28, 2008 Council of Deans Workday and the September 2, 2008 Council of Deans meeting stand approved.



DISCUSSION

	Certificates (Pat)
	Educational Outreach has begun looking at what constitutes certificate programs.  We have three different categories 1) inter-disciplinary graduate and undergraduate, 2) post baccalaureate, and 3) post masters.  In our review of the programs our goal is to find the characteristics of each program and then to look at the implementation process.  The document before you has been brought for COD review.  It was asked how certificates are approved.  Some go through Graduate Council; all go through the curriculum process and ultimately are approved by the Provost.  COD reviewed the draft documents and discussion ensued.  The department that submits the AA-5 is the department/college who owns the certificate.  Scott would like to have an advisor assigned in each college.  



	Action Item
	Pat will integrate the Dean’s feedback into the document.  Pat and Beth will work together to make these changes.  Pat will send the document out to the deans.  If there are no further questions and it is approved by COD it will become an APR.  If there are further questions it will come back to COD.  



	Supplemental Instruction Passing/Failure Rates (Carol)

	This item is postponed until the next COD meeting.

	Policy #42 (Pat)

	The changes reflected in this document are a result of our last discussion.  Are we ready to move forward? The Council of Deans agreed to approve and move forward.  It will now go to Executive Council.



	Productivity Study of Academic Programs (Melissa)
	Melissa distributed a draft proposal for COD review.  Items highlighted in red are those required by GA for review at the six digit level.  Items highlighted in yellow require a status report.  Items highlighted in green are those that have been identified as low productivity but WCU can decide whether to review.  The draft proposal for the review process integrates what was used at Kyle’s former institution and the information received from GA.  The due date has been extended to December 15.  

Melissa reviewed the proposal, identifying the driving forces.  There is a two stage process proposed for instructional programs.  GA has made some decisions for us here.  WCU can decide how we want to approach this.   Stage one looks at numbers; stage two looks at other items in relation to the numbers.  We must write a report, review the report and then decisions must be made.  The question is by whom – Faculty Senate, COD, academic program review committee?  Discussion ensued.   We do have the option of only looking at GA’s list of low defined courses or of expanding this to look at other programs.  We were told up until receipt of guidelines from GA that GA was requiring review of all programs.  This has now changed.  Discussion ensued.  

It was agreed to a review of instructional programs that fall below productivity targets at the 12 digit level.  Each college will then take it through a college structure using the profile information and determine recommendations.  Deans will then come back to COD with those recommendations.  COD will discuss every program and make a decision at this level.  Kyle will give the recommendations for programs with possible changes to Richard to go before Faculty Senate.  Faculty Senate will be asked to comment on those programs.  Kyle will look at the comments and decide whether to go forward with the original recommendations.  If a program meets the productivity level, there is no review. 

Non-instructional programs do not need to go through the Faculty Senate, however it might be helpful to have faculty as part of the review process.  The first challenge is to determine what non instructional programs we have – Career Services, Coulter Faculty Center, Graduate School, Sponsored Research, etc.  Discussion ensued. Programs may be identified as critical to the mission of the university and legally required and there are programs identified as mission enhancing which would be subject to review.  Discussion ensued.  If we are not required to review non instructional programs as part of UNC-T then the timeline is internally set and we can negotiate with the chancellor to review these programs throughout the year and finish in the spring.  We can report to GA that we are in process of a review of non instructional programs.  



	Action Items
	Melissa will modify the templates and get them back out to the deans by Friday (9/19).  Melissa asked the deans to send Status Reports to her and she will provide them with a deadline for receipt of these.
Kyle will discuss the option of a review of non instructional programs to be conducted throughout the year and finish in the spring.



	Recruitment and Retention Issues (Kyle/Fred)
	Alan Kines is going to be out for a while.  We do not know how long.  Fred will be spending half of his time in Admissions to make sure processes go forward.  If you have any questions about Admissions, direct those to Fred.  We expect Alan to be back, we just don’t know when.  We need COD’s help with recruitment and retention.  

Fred distributed a handout for the deans with academic programs.  Fred asked all departments in the colleges at the end of July to get Western 2 step programs updated so WCU could go out with community colleges as a recruitment tool.  The handout indicates those departments that have not responded.  Please have departments submit this information to Brooke Roberts in Admissions as soon as possible.  She and Fred will then prepare the information for community colleges.  

Fred distributed a handout regarding community college articulation agreements – these need to be updated by department heads as well.  Kyle asked if there is a better way to get this information.  Beth suggested this be added to the update of the 8 semester plan that is due at the close of the academic year. 

Fred informed COD Admission will be inviting students to campus throughout the week.  We will be asking the deans for assistance with this at a later date.  The attendance for the September open house was not good therefore this one may be folded into the other two.  



	Action Item
	Deans are to have departments that have not updated Western 2 step and community college articulation agreements to do so immediately.


	Department Head Workshop (Beth)
	Beth reviewed the Department Head Workshop agenda with COD and received their approval.



	SCH Targets (Wendy)
	Wendy distributed a draft document on the SCH Target model for COD review.  COD reviewed the document and discussion ensued.  Kyle is very sensitive to the limited amount of time deans have right now.  Wendy will head up the task force and her time is committed, but the Provost is not asking the other deans to commit to this same task.  Others will be on this task force and it will come back to the deans for additional machinations.  

Michel asked that the 5th bullet also consider graduate and online education, creating a holistic picture.  COD agreed.  Kyle asked the deans to consider what representation should be on the task force wishing for someone from each college.  Michel suggested a stakeholder from Honors College, Graduate Council, and Distance Education as well as college representation.  All constituents need to be heard, but we also must consider the number of people.  The greater the number the more difficult it is for people to meet.  We also need to include faculty to create buy-in.  We want to have the task force report by the end of the semester.  Deans will work with it in spring semester.  Discussion ensued. 

Kyle thinks the reality is that the institution has to hit a target number in order to get its budget.  We can start with a large number and work backwards.  Our impression is that GA’s funding model can’t vary.  As long as we hit the large number, we can do anything we want internally.  This is the sort of thinking the task force needs to reckon with.  It is important the deans meet with the task force to express their individual needs and concerns. This should be the first item the task force needs to accomplish.  Each college that generates student credit hours needs to have a representative on the task force.  Those that don’t generate SCH hours need to justify to Kyle why they should have a representative on the task force.  



	Action Item
	Kyle asked the deans to provide him with one faculty member and a department head/associate dean by Friday (9/19) at noon.  Any justifications are due at the same time.  He will then select the members to ensure a balance for the task force. 



	QEP Faculty Development Grant (Beth)
	QEP Faculty Development Grant proposals are due September 25th.  Carol realizes there has not been much discussion but we will revisit after the initial round of applications. 



	Chancellor’s Engaged Teaching Award (Beth)
	Nominations are due to the deans by October 10.  There will be more information to come.




PROVOST UPDATES

	Feedback
	Kyle requested the deans provide him with any feedback about his management style, decision making, and processes in the Provost Office they are unhappy with or feel have broken down  Please type it on a clean sheet of paper and send it through the office mail.  The Provost Office cannot fix things we don’t know about.  Please submit these by Tuesday, September 23rd.  At this point Kyle does not want names because he wants the deans to feel free to say whatever they need to say.  He truly wants to know if there are issues that need to be fixed related to the Provost Office or him.




c:  Terry Welch
